WHOLE FOODS COMMUNITY CO-OP, INC.

Minutes of JANUARY 2011 Meeting of Board of Directors

Approved by Board of Directors on February 28, 2011

DATE: 

January 24, 2011

TIME: 

5:30 PM

LOCATION: 
Whole Foods Co-op, 610 East 4th Street, Duluth, MN

Attended by Board members: Mary Dragich, Chris Edwardson, Mark Friederichs (arrived 5:41 PM), David Helf, Theresa Koenig, and.  Heather Murphy.  Alison Champeaux was absent.  Also present: General Manager Sharon Murphy. 

Motion, seconded and carried is abbreviated as MSC, followed by the names of the maker, second and vote tally. U = unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION

President Chris Edwardson called the meeting to order at 5:34 PM.  David was appointed timekeeper. Board members were prepared and no conflicts of interest were noted.  

IMPORTANT DATES

Location for the presentation on the Intervale Center on Friday, February 18, 2011, 6:30 PM, has yet to

be confirmed. 

REVIEW

Minutes – The Board approved (MSC, Mary, Theresa; Heather abstained) the revised draft of the Minutes of the December 27, 2010, meeting of the Board of Directors.  The Board approved (MSC, David, Mary; Heather abstained) the draft of the Minutes of the Closed Session meeting of the Board of Directors on December 27, 2010.

Management Report – Pursuant to management’s requests and following discussion, the Board:

· Approved (MSU, David, Theresa) unbudgeted expenditures up to $100,000 in FY 2011 for office furniture, walk-in freezer, extension to existing walk-in cooler, and building improvements related to remodel of the lower level.

· Approved (MSU, David, Heather) a budgeted capital expenditure up to $11,000 to purchase a compactor baler.

· Approved (MSU, Mary, Theresa) a storewide performance bonus payable to eligible staff pursuant to the terms of the Pay Structure effective July 16, 2010, in the amount of $40,000 for the quarter ended December 31, 2010.

Sharon reported successful negotiation of the purchase of the property at 630 East 4th Street from Members Cooperative Credit Union.  This site will be used for additional parking “as is” until a plan for redevelopment is completed and implemented in FY 2012.  A closing date has not been set at this time subject to completion of a Phase I Environmental Impact Statement, updating abstracts, etc.  This acquisition will be a cash purchase, however, the Board requested the General Manager research other options including, but not limited to, a line of credit to finance other capital expenditures.


Ownership Report - With respect to the January Ownership Report, the Board approved:

· (MSU, David, Heather) 53 new Owner applications, 

· (MSU, Heather, Mary) one requests for termination and transfer of equity to the Matching Fund.

The Board noted that, as of November 30, 2010, WFC has 5,970 active Owners and 1,072 inactive Owners. 


Financial Report – The Board reviewed the December and 2nd QTR/FY 2011 financials along with management’s Compliance Report on Policy B4 Financial Condition. Sharon advised that sales growth to date in January is approximately 10% with a goal of 7%.  


Compliance Reports – Barring objections, the Board accepted Compliance Reports on:

· Policy B4 Financial Condition/Sharon

· Policy C1 Unity of Control/Chris and Sharon

· Policy C2 Delegation to the General Manager/Chris and Sharon

· Policy C3 General Manager Job Contribution/Chris and Sharon

· Policy C4 Monitoring General Manager Performance/Chris and Sharon

· Policy D9 Search Committee/Alison


Board Calendar – Chris recommended the Board review the Internal Environment and Administration Plan sections of the Calendar 2011 Business Plan prior to the Board retreat on January 29, 2011.

COMMITTEES

On behalf of the General Manager Evaluation Committee/GMEC, Theresa reported they are working on a 2011 contract proposal for the General Manager.


On behalf of the Board Recruitment Committee, Theresa reminded Board members to bring names of potential candidates to the February Board meeting.

OLD BUSINESS

The Board advised Sharon of priorities and questions on date, location, music, and theme for the Annual

Owners Event in October 2011. The Board also discussed budgeting for and conducting additional Owner events in 2011.

NEW BUSINESS
             The February Board compliance report was assigned to:

· Policy D2 Board Job Products/Chris

For the summer Gazette issue (submission deadline April 15, 2011) Chris will write the Board Report

and the Board Recruitment Committee will write the Membership Matters article.

Following an evaluation on process, the Board approved  (MSU, David, Heather) adjourning this meeting at 7:29 PM.  

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon Murphy, General Manager


